# A SACRED OATH

MEMOIRS OF A
SECRETARY OF DEFENSE DURING
EXTRAORDINARY TIMES

MARK T. ESPER

WILLIAM MORROW

An Imprint of HarperCollinsPublishers

Sources for the materials that appear in the appendix: Department of Defense.

Sources for the photographs that appear in the art insert: courtesy of the author (page 1); Official DoD Photo by Staff Sgt. Brandy Nicole Mejia (page 2, top; page 3, top and middle; page 4, middle and bottom; page 6, middle); Official DoD Photo by Sgt. 1st Class Teddy Wade (page 2, middle); Official DoD Photo by Staff Sgt. Carl Greenwell (page 2, bottom left); Official White House Photo (page 2, bottom right; page 7, middle); Official DoD Photo by Lisa Ferdinando (page 3, bottom; page 5, top and bottom; page 6, top; page 8, middle and bottom); Official DoD Photo by Sgt. James E. Harvey (page 4, top); Official DoD Photo (page 5, middle); Official White House Photo by Shealah Craighead (page 6, bottom; page 7, top); Official DoD Photo by Staff Sgt. Jack Sanders (page 7, bottom); and Official DoD Photo by Carlos M. Vazquez II (page 8, top).

A SACRED OATH. Copyright © 2022 by The Esper Group LLC. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this book may be used or reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews. For information, address HarperCollins Publishers, 195 Broadway, New York, NY 10007.

HarperCollins books may be purchased for educational, business, or sales promotional use. For information, please email the Special Markets Department at SPsales@harpercollins.com.

#### FIRST EDITION

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data has been applied for.

ISBN 978-0-06-314431-6

22 23 24 25 26 LSC 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

#### APPENDIX A

#### THE ARMY VISION





#### THE ARMY VISION

The United States Army is the most lethal and capable ground combat force in history. It has proven this in multiple conflicts, across a broad spectrum of operations, in various locations around the world, defending the Nation and serving the American people well for over 240 years. The key to this success has been the skill and grit of the American Soldier, the quality of its Leaders, the superiority of its equipment, and the ability of the Army — Regular, National Guard, and Reserve — to adapt to and dominate a complex and continuously changing environment as a member of the Joint Force.

As we look ahead, near-peer competitors such as China and Russia will increasingly challenge the United States and our allies in Europe, the Middle East, and the Indo-Pacific region. At the same time, we should expect these countries' arms, equipment, and tactics to be used against us by others, including threats such as North Korea and Iran, failed states, and terrorist groups. Our adversaries' ambitions and the accelerating pace of technological change will create challenges and opportunities for the Army's battlefield superiority.

Meanwhile, the many demands on the Nation's resources will put downward pressure on the defense budget in the future, forcing the Army to continue making difficult choices about how it spends scarce dollars to meet national objectives and compelling us to become ever more efficient. A continued commitment to strengthening our alliances and building partnerships will help offset these challenges.

The Army Mission—our purpose—remains constant: To deploy, fight, and win our Nation's wars by providing ready, prompt, and sustained land dominance by Army forces across the full spectrum of conflict as part of the Joint Force. The Army mission is vital to the Nation because we are a Service capable of defeating enemy ground forces and indefinitely seizing and controlling those things an adversary prizes most – its land, its resources, and its population.

Given the threats and challenges ahead, it is imperative the Army have a clear and coherent vision of where we want to be in the coming years so that we retain our overmatch against all potential adversaries and remain capable of accomplishing our Mission in the future. As such, the Army Vision—our future end state—is as follows:

The Army of 2028 will be ready to deploy, fight, and win decisively against any adversary, anytime and anywhere, in a joint, multi-domain, high-intensity conflict, while simultaneously deterring others and maintaining its ability to conduct irregular warfare. The Army will do this through the employment of modern manned and unmanned ground combat vehicles, aircraft, sustainment systems, and weapons, coupled with robust combined arms formations and tactics based on a modern warfighting doctrine and centered on exceptional Leaders and Soldiers of unmatched lethality.

To achieve our Vision, the Army must meet the following objectives in the coming years:

- Man. Grow the Regular Army above 500,000 Soldiers, with associated growth in the National Guard and Army Reserve, by recruiting and retaining high quality, physically fit, mentally tough Soldiers who can deploy, fight, and win decisively on any future battlefield.
- Organize. Ensure warfighting formations have sufficient infantry, armor, engineer, artillery, and air defense assets. Units from brigade through corps must also have the ability to conduct sustained ground and air Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance; Electronic Warfare; and cyber operations to shape the battlefield across all domains. Aviation, additional combat support, and robust logistical support must be readily available to units.

#### APPENDIX A

- Train. Focus training on high-intensity conflict, with emphasis on operating in dense urban terrain, electronically degraded environments, and under constant surveillance. Training must be tough, realistic, iterative, and dynamic. Continuous movement, battlefield innovation, and leverage of combined arms maneuver with the Joint Force, allies, and partners must be its hallmarks. This training will require rapid expansion of our synthetic training environments and deeper distribution of simulations capabilities down to the company level to significantly enhance Soldier and team lethality.
- Equip. Modernize the force by first reforming the current acquisition system and unifying the modernization enterprise under a single command to focus the Army's efforts on delivering the weapons, combat vehicles, sustainment systems, and equipment that Soldiers need when they need it. This modernization includes experimenting with and developing autonomous systems, artificial intelligence, and robotics to make our Soldiers more effective and our units less logistically dependent.
- Lead. Develop smart, thoughtful, and innovative leaders of character who are comfortable with complexity and capable of operating from the tactical to the strategic level. We will build a new talent management-based personnel system that leverages the knowledge, skills, behaviors, and preferences of its officers and noncommissioned officers. This system, when coupled with more flexible career models, will enable the Army to better attract, identify, develop, and place these leaders to optimize outcomes for all.

To achieve and sustain these objectives given the uncertainty of future budgets, the Army must continually assess everything we do, identifying lower value activities to discontinue and ways to improve what we must do, in order to free up time, money, and manpower for our top priorities. Trusting and empowering subordinate leaders will facilitate both reform and greater performance.

In all these efforts, we will ensure that our Soldiers, civilian workforce, and their Families enjoy the professional opportunities and quality of life they deserve. From the top down we must also remain committed to the Army Values. The Army is at its best when we work and fight as one team, and our Army Values, coupled with our Warrior Ethos, will guide and serve us well as we face the challenges ahead.

Since 1775, the United States Army has proven itself absolutely vital to protecting the American people, safeguarding the Nation, and advancing our interests abroad. This fact remains true today. Our ability to do so will be even more critical in the future as threats continue to emerge and evolve, becoming ever more dangerous and more complex. To remain ready to accomplish our Mission of fighting and winning the Nation's wars, the Army must fulfill the future Army Vision outlined herein. We are confident that with the right leadership, the proper focus, sufficient resources, and sustained effort the U.S. Army will achieve our Vision, remain the world's premier fighting force, and serve the Nation well for decades to come.

Mark A. Milley General, United States Arm Chief of Staff Mark T. Esper Secretary of the Army

#### APPENDIX B

## JUNE 24, 2019, INITIAL MESSAGE TO THE DEPARTMENT<sup>1</sup>



SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 1000 DEFENSE PENTAGON WASHINGTON, DC 20301-1000 6/24/19

MEMORANDUM FOR ALL DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE EMPLOYEES

SUBJECT: Initial Message to the Department

It is the honor and privilege of a lifetime to serve alongside you as the Acting Secretary of Defense.

Since rejoining the Department nearly two years ago as the Secretary of the Army, my confidence in the incredible skill, professionalism, and commitment of our military and civilian workforce has grown even stronger.

As we continue to advance the Nation's security, let me reaffirm our path forward. The National Defense Strategy remains our guiding document and everything we do should support its stated objectives. The Department's priorities remain unchanged. We will continue to expand the competitive space through three mutually reinforcing lines of effort:

- Build a More Lethal Force The surest way to deter adversary aggression is to fully
  prepare for war. We must continue to build readiness to fight tonight should the Nation
  call, while modernizing key capabilities for future conflict.
- Strengthen Alliances and Attract New Partners Our Allies and Partners play an essential
  role in helping us deter conflict and defend freedom around the world. Through continued
  engagement we will grow these relationships and deepen our interoperability.
- Reform the Department for Greater Performance and Affordability Reform is the means by which we free up time, money, and manpower to reinvest into our top priorities. Look for smarter, more effective ways to do business, and empower your teams to innovate and take prudent risk where necessary.

Having previously served in the Regular Army, National Guard, and Reserve, I understand well the sacrifices our Service Members, Civilians, and their Families make to protect this great country. This is why I am committed to taking care of Families and ensuring they have the resources they need to thrive.

Lastly, I place great importance on a commitment by all – especially Leaders – to those values and behaviors that represent the best of the military profession and mark the character and integrity of the Armed Forces that the American people admire.

I am proud of the great work our Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen, Marines, and Civilians do each and every day around the world. Stay focused on your mission, remain steadfast in your pursuit of excellence, and always do the right thing. Together, we will remain the most ready and capable military force in the world, which is what our Nation expects and deserves.

Mark T. Esper

#### APPENDIX C

## JUNE 2, 2020, MESSAGE TO THE DEPARTMENT— SUPPORT TO CIVIL AUTHORITIES<sup>1</sup>



SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 1000 DEFENSE PENTAGON WASHINGTON, DC 20301-1000

JUN - 2 2020

MEMORANDUM FOR ALL DOD PERSONNEL

SUBJECT: Message to the Department - Support to Civil Authorities

The United States military has been the greatest force for good in our Nation's history. While we often see the impact of our efforts overseas, every President has at times deployed military forces for domestic missions as well. In the last few months, for example, America's men and women in uniform – Active Duty, Reserve, and National Guard – have worked day and night across our communities to confront the COVID-19 crisis. This historic mission was just the most recent example of our longstanding support to civilian authorities – from pandemics to hurricanes, and from wildfires to providing security after 9/11.

Throughout these response efforts, I have been incredibly proud of our Service members and their hard work to assist our fellow Americans. This past week, our support to civil authority mission – that had been focused on COVID-19 – changed. Our National Guard are now also being called upon across the country to help protect our communities, businesses, monuments, and places of worship.

Department of Defense personnel have taken an oath to defend the Constitution of the United States. I myself have taken it many times in my military and civilian careers, and believe strongly in it. As part of that oath, we commit to protecting the American people's right to freedom of speech and to peaceful assembly. I, like you, am steadfast in my belief that Americans who are frustrated, angry, and seeking to be heard must be ensured that opportunity. And like you, I am committed to upholding the rule of law and protecting life and liberty, so that the violent actions of a few do not undermine the rights and freedoms of law-abiding citizens.

I appreciate your professionalism and dedication to defending the Constitution for all Americans. Moreover, I am amazed by the countless remarkable accomplishments of the Department of Defense in today's trying times – from repatriating and sheltering Americans who were evacuated from a foreign land, to delivering food and medical supplies to communities in need, and to protecting our cities and communities. In every challenge, and across every mission, the U.S. military has remained ready, capable, and willing to serve.

As I reminded you in February, I ask that you remember at all times our commitment as a Department and as public servants to stay apolitical in these turbulent days. For well over two centuries, the U.S. military has earned the respect of the American people by being there to protect and serve all Americans. Through your steadfast dedication to the mission and our core values, and your enduring support to your fellow Americans, we will safeguard the hard-earned trust and confidence of the public, as our Nation's most respected institution.

Mart T. Sper

# JUNE 3, 2020, PRESS CONFERENCE IN THE PENTAGON BRIEFING ROOM

SECRETARY OF DEFENSE MARK T. ESPER: Well, good morning, everyone.

Over the past couple days there's been a fair share of reporting, some good, some bad, about what is transpiring—transpiring in our great nation and the role of the Department of Defense and its leaders. I want to take a few minutes to address these issues in person to make clear the facts and offer my views.

First, let me say up front, the killing of George Floyd by a Minneapolis policeman is a horrible crime. The officers on the scene that day should be held accountable for his murder. It is a tragedy that we have seen repeat itself too many times.

With great sympathy, I want to extend the deepest of condolences to the family and friends of George Floyd from me and the Department.

Racism is real in America, and we must all do our very best to recognize it, to confront it, and to eradicate it. I've always been proud to be a member of an institution—the United States military—that embraces diversity and inclusion and prohibits hate and discrimination in all forms.

More often than not, we have led on these issues. And while we still have much to do on this front, leaders across DoD and the services take this responsibility seriously, and we are determined to make a difference.

Every member of this department has sworn an oath to uphold and defend the Constitution of the United States of America. I've taken this

oath many times, beginning at the age of eighteen, when I entered West Point. The rights that are embedded in this great document begin with the First Amendment, which guarantees the five freedoms of speech, religion, press, assembly, and the right to petition the government.

The United States military is sworn to defend these and all other rights, and we encourage Americans at all times to exercise them peacefully. It is these rights and freedoms that make our country so special, and it is these rights and freedoms that American service members are willing to fight and die for.

At times, however, the United States military is asked, in support of governors and law enforcement, to help maintain law and order so that other Americans can exercise their rights, free from violence against themselves or their property. That is what thousands of Guardsmen are doing today in cities across America. It is not something we seek to do, but it is our duty and we do it with the utmost skill and professionalism.

I was reminded of that Monday as I visited our National Guardsmen who were on duty, Monday night, protecting our most hallowed grounds and monuments. I am very proud of the men and women of the National Guard who are out on the streets today performing this important task, and, in many ways, at the risk of their own welfare.

I've always believed and continue to believe that the National Guard is best suited for performing domestic support to civil authorities in these situations, in support of local law enforcement. I say this not only as secretary of defense but also as a former soldier and a former member of the National Guard.

The option to use active-duty forces in a law enforcement role should only be used as a matter of last resort, and only in the most urgent and dire of situations. We are not in one of those situations now. I do not support invoking the Insurrection Act.

Last night, a story came out based on a background interview I did earlier in the day. It focused on the events last Monday evening in Lafayette Park, and I found it to be inaccurate in parts. So I want to state very clearly, for all to hear, my account of what happened that Monday afternoon.

I did know that, following the president's remarks on Monday evening, that many of us were going to join President Trump and review the damage in Lafayette Park, and at St. John's Episcopal Church. What I was not aware of was exactly where we were going, when we arrived at the church, and what the plans were once we got there.

It was also my aim—and General Milley's—to meet with and thank the members of the National Guard who were on duty that evening in the park. It is something the president likes to do as well. The path we took to and from the church didn't afford us that opportunity, but I was able to spend a considerable amount of time with our Guardsmen later that evening, as I moved around the city to many of the locations at which they were posted.

I also want to address a few other matters that have been raised about that evening.

First, National Guard forces did not fire rubber bullets or tear gas into the crowd, as reported.

Second, Guardsmen were instructed to wear helmets and personal protective equipment for their own protection, not to serve as some form of intimidation.

Third, military leaders, including the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, were wearing field uniforms because that is the appropriate uniform when working in a command center and meeting with troops in the streets.

Fourth, it wasn't until yesterday afternoon that we determined it was a National Guard helicopter that hovered low over a city block in

D.C. Within an hour or so of learning of this, I directed the secretary of the Army to conduct an inquiry to determine what happened and why, and to report back to me.

Now, you all have been very generous with your time, so let me wrap up by stating again how very proud I am of our men and women in uniform. The National Guard, over the short span of several months, has gone from tackling natural disasters such as floods, to combating the coronavirus across the country, to now dealing with civil unrest in support of law enforcement on the streets of America, all while many of their fellow Guardsmen are deployed abroad, defending against America's real adversaries.

Most importantly, I want to assure all of you and all Americans that the Department of Defense, the armed services, our uniformed leaders, our civilian leaders, and I take seriously our oath to support and defend the Constitution of the United States and to safeguard those very rights contained in that—that document we cherish so dearly.

This is a tough time for our great country these days, but we will get through it. My hope is that instead of the violence in the streets, we will see peaceful demonstrations that honor George Floyd, that press for accountability for his murder, that move us to reflect about racism in America and that serve as a call to action for us to come together and to address this problem once and for all.

This is the America your military represents. This is the America we aspire to be, and this is the America that we are committed to defending with our lives. Thank you.

STAFF: We'll go to the phones. Bob Burns?

Q: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Secretary. Taking you back to your comments about Monday evening, when you left the White House with the

president and others, I think if I heard you correctly, you said you did know that you were going to be going to the St. John's Church, but you didn't know what would happen when you got there. And you've since been criticized by many for essentially participating at a presidential photo op. So my question is, do you regret having participated?

SEC. ESPER: Well, I—I did know that we were going to the church. I was not aware a photo op was happening. Of course, the president drags a large press pool along with him. And look, I did everything I can to try to stay apolitical and to try—trying to stay out of situations that may appear political, and sometimes I'm successful with doing that, and—and sometimes I'm not as successful. But my aim is to keep the Department out of politics, to stay apolitical, and that's what I continue to try and do, as well as my leaders here in the Department.

STAFF: All right. We'll go to Phil Stewart.

Q: Yeah, hi. Mr. Secretary, could you address, there's been a lot of criticism of your use of the word "battlespace" when you describe areas inside the United States where people are protesting. Could you—would you like to take that phrase back? And when you talk about keeping the military apolitical, how do you see, you know, the Department navigating this when the response to protests has become a partisan issue? Thanks.

SEC. ESPER: Well, I'll take your second question first, Phil.

That is the challenge, right? It's—it's a—there—there's a political tone to this. We are in a political season. An election approaches, and this is always a challenge for every Department of Defense in every election year. And so this is something we're going to continue to deal with as we creep closer and closer to election season.

I've been speaking about the importance of staying out of politics

by remaining apolitical to my leadership since—since I took office. I reinforced it when I came in, when we started the—the new year, and I've talked about it several times since then. But this will be the ongoing challenge.

With regard to your first question, as—as you rightly said, earlier this week I was quoted as saying the—the best way—way to get street violence under control was by dominating the battlespace, and probably all of you who cover the Pentagon hear us use this phrase often. It's something we use day in and day out. There are other phrases that we use day in, day out that you'll understand, that most people don't understand. It is part of our military lexicon that I grew up with, and it's what we—we routinely use to describe a bounded area of operations. It's not a phrase focused on people, and certainly not on our fellow Americans, as some have suggested.

It is a phrase I used over the weekend when speaking with Minnesota Governor Walz. He and I spoke a couple times on Friday and Saturday as I spoke to him about DoD's support to what was happening there. Keep in mind, it was only a—a—a few short days ago, where Minneapolis was the epicenter and all eyes were focused on—on Minnesota.

But Governor Walz is also a former member of the National Guard, and I was complimenting him on the call with the governors about what he had done. It was his successful use of the Guard in sufficient numbers that really wrested control of the streets from the looters and others breaking the law, and that's—so I was giving him credit for that. And he was doing so so the peaceful demonstrations could be held, so that peaceful demonstrators could share their frustration and their anger.

That's what I was encouraging other governors to consider. In retrospect, I would use different wording so as not to distract from the more important matters at hand or allow some to suggest that we are militarizing the issue.

STAFF: All right, Luis Martinez.

Q: Hi, sir. Thank you much for a very—for doing this briefing. Some of the people that criticized you for the term of "battle space" were some of America's most respected former generals, and they said that that was just inappropriate language. And if I could move on to what you knew about the situation at Lafayette Square, were you aware that the Park Police were going to use such strong measures in pushing back the—the protesters there? And did you express any concern that that may not be exactly what needed to happen to make that photo op possible?

SEC. ESPER: Thanks for the question, Luis. I—I was not aware of law enforcement's plans for the park. I was not briefed on them, nor should I expect to be. But they—they had taken what actions I—I assume they felt was necessary, given what they faced. But I was not briefed on the plans and was—was not aware of what they were doing.

STAFF: All right, Dan Lamothe.

Q: Hi, yes, Mr. Secretary, thanks for your time. I realize you're trying to keep the Department out of politics, but it took you a week to—to say anything along the lines of what you did at the top of this call and—and your strong—strong comments this morning about George Floyd. In—in light of the more than two hundred thousand Black service members in uniform and the pain across the country, why did it take so long? Thanks.

SEC. ESPER: Thanks—thanks, Dan.

It's a fair question. I think you may have written about this, and as you rightly said, I've worked very hard to keep the Department out of

politics, which is very hard these days as we move closer and closer to an election.

You know, remaining apolitical means that there are times to speak up and times not to. And as I said in my earlier remarks, what happened to George Floyd happens way too often in this country. And most times, we don't speak about these matters as a department.

But as events have unfolded over the past few days, it became very clear that this is becoming a very combustible national issue. And what I wanted to do—I had made the determination, as events escalated in the last seventy-two hours, that the moment had reached a point where it warranted a clear message to the Department about our approach.

And so, given the dynamics, I wanted to lead by crafting my own statement for the Department first—which I did yesterday, and you all should have seen it and got it, it went out, this piece of paper—my message to the force, which set, I thought was the proper tone for service members and DoD civilians and all, and giving my leaders the space to also craft similar messages, expressing our outrage at what happened, expressing our commitment to the Constitution, expressing our commitment as an institution to—to end racism and hatred in all its forms, and just a general expression with regard to what the Department is about.

So that—that's the timeline, Dan, if you will, and that's why it did, and I do that with great counsel from the—my advisers.

STAFF: We'll go—one more from the phones.

Q: The chiefs, several of the chiefs were interested in speaking up sooner. Sometimes when you say nothing, that says something unto itself. In retrospect, would you have done so more quickly?

SEC. ESPER: Well, we did—we—you know, General Milley, we talked to the chiefs. There was—most of the chiefs wanted to take the

lead from me, and—and so what I told them is I was—through the chairman, I was going to take—I was going to send the initial message out, again to set the tone, to express my views and then I'd give them the space to share their views as well, to do so.

And, again, this is—we are a week into this, or so. And when you look at what's escalated, it's been a matter of seventy-two hours, maybe ninety-six or so. So—and we've been consumed with a lot of things between now and then. But I do think it's important to speak up and to speak out and to share what we view, again, as an institution, the racism that exists in America and how we view it as an institution.

Again, I think we've led on these issues over the history of the United States military, and we'll continue to do so, certainly while I'm at the helm.

STAFF: All right, one more from the phone. Tom Bowman? If not Tom, then Nick Schifrin?

Q: Mr. Secretary, thanks very much for doing this. If I could take you back to the other night. I know you're saying that you didn't know exactly what the plans were. But with all due respect, those plans were designed by the commander in chief and also by Bill Barr—of course the fellow cabinet secretary, and someone who is in the command center with you. So how could you not know about those plans and what does it say about those plans, to both clear the park and go to the church and do what the president did? And number two, I know you're conducting an inquiry on the use of the helicopter. You may not want to say this, but do you believe it was inappropriate to use a medevac helicopter to intimidate protesters? Thank you.

SEC. ESPER: On the first thing, Nick, again, I think there's some speculation with regard to what you—what you stated. I'd encourage you to

speak to the Department of Justice as, again, it was a law enforcement action.

I had not yet arrived at the command post, I was en route to the command post when I was asked to return to the White House to update the president. I got back to the White House, and within a short period of time, we were—the president went out to give his remarks.

So there was no space in between there, there was no opportunity to get a briefing and again, nor would I expect to get a briefing on what the law enforcement community was planning to do with regard to the clearing of a park. Again, that was not a military decision, it was not a military action. The National Guard was there in support of the—in support of law enforcement.

With regard to your second question, I would just say this much. I'm not going to comment because I've asked that an inquiry be made. I want to make sure I understand why—what happened, who was involved, what orders were they given or not given, was there a safety issue involved, right? With an aircraft hovering that low. So there's a lot of questions that need to be answered. I spoke to Secretary McCarthy last night about it, he is digging into it and we will get the facts, and we'll go back from there.

STAFF: All right. In the room, Tara?

Q: Thank you, Mr. Secretary. So you served in the D.C. National Guard—

SEC. ESPER: I did, that's right.

Q: —to follow on Nick's question, were you surprised that a medical helicopter from the D.C. National Guard was used to intimidate people who were peacefully assembling? And then secondly, as this

goes on, you've asked the secretary of the Army to look into this, who tasked the helicopter—

SEC. ESPER: Right.

Q: Was the helicopter under the authority of the Department of Justice? Is that why there's this kind of murkiness about how the helicopter was tasked, how a medical helicopter was used in an aggressive form?

SEC. ESPER: Yeah, so those are some of the details we have to tease out in terms of, you know, who directed it, what was requested, was it at the request of law enforcement. You made a statement that it was to intimidate protesters. I got a report back that they were asked by law enforcement to look at a checkpoint, a National Guard checkpoint to see if there were protesters around.

So there's conflicting reports. I don't want to add to that. I think we need to let the Army conduct its inquiry, and then get back and see what the facts actually are.

Q: But when you looked at the video, if you didn't see it live—

SEC. ESPER: I—look, I think when you're landing that low in a city, it's—it looks unsafe to me, right? But I need to find out—I need to learn more about what's going on. It would not be unsafe if they were a medevac bird picking up somebody who was seriously injured or something like that, right? It would be a different circumstance. So we have to find out all the facts, take it all in, and let the Army do its work and then come back with—with what they discovered.

Let's—

Q: But to your understanding, it was not a medevac mission?

SEC. ESPER: I—that's—right, my understanding, it wasn't. I need to—I'm sorry, but I need to actually head to the White House. So I just want to wrap up by saying something to the—directly to the men and women of the Department of Defense. And let me say this.

As I said in my message to the department yesterday, I appreciate your professionalism and dedication to defending the Constitution for all Americans. Moreover, I am amazed by the countless remarkable accomplishments of the Department of Defense in today's trying times.

From repatriating and sheltering Americans who were evacuated from a foreign land, to delivering food and medical supplies to communities in need, and to protecting our cities and communities, in every challenge and across every mission, the U.S. military has remained ready, capable, and willing to serve.

As I reminded you in February, I ask that you remember at all times our commitment as a department and as public servants, to stay apolitical in these turbulent days. For well over two centuries, the United States military has earned the respect of the American people by being there to protect and serve all Americans.

Through your steadfast dedication to the mission and our core values, and your enduring support to your fellow Americans, we will safeguard the hard-earned trust and confidence of the public as our nation's most respected institution.

Thank you.

#### APPENDIX E

## NOVEMBER 9, 2020, FINAL MESSAGE TO THE DEPARTMENT



SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 1000 DEFENSE PENTAGON WASHINGTON, DC 20301-1000

NOV 0 9 2020

MEMORANDUM FOR ALL DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE EMPLOYEES

SUBJECT: Final Message to the Department

It is has been the honor and privilege of a lifetime to serve alongside you as the 27<sup>th</sup> U.S. Secretary of Defense these last eighteen months in defense of our great Nation and adherence to our sworn oath to the Constitution.

Together, we have made solid progress implementing the National Defense Strategy by modernizing the force, improving its readiness, strengthening ties with allies and partners, and reforming the Department to make it more efficient. We have also made major strides in taking care of our military personnel, spouses, and their families, and launched important initiatives to improve diversity, inclusion, and equity in the armed services. At the same time, we stood up the Space Force and Space Command, recapitalized the nuclear triad, expanded the authorities and resources of Cyber Command, and proposed a bold vision for a future Navy. As such, I am confident the Defense Department's progress on all of these initiatives has improved the security of the United States and advanced our interests abroad.

I am particularly proud of these accomplishments in light of the challenges we faced along the way: a global pandemic; confrontations with Iran and its proxies throughout the Middle East; continued deployment of troops into conflict zones; domestic civil unrest; malign behavior globally by Russia and China; and a charged political atmosphere here at home. Through thick and thin, however, we have always put People and Country first.

In my first message to the Department in June 2019, I emphasized the great importance I place on a commitment by all, and especially Leaders, to those values and behaviors that represent the best of the military profession and mark the character and integrity of the Armed Forces the American people respect and admire. I want to thank you all for living up to that standard, for remaining apolitical, and for honoring your oath to the Constitution.

While I step aside knowing that there is much more we could accomplish together to advance America's national security, there is much achieved in the time we had to improve the readiness, capabilities, and professionalism of the joint force, while fundamentally transforming and preparing it for the future.

I will always admire and remain forever proud of the great work our Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen, Marines, Space Professionals, and Civilians do each and every day around the world and here at home to keep America safe. Stay focused on your mission, remain steadfast in your pursuit of excellence, and always do the right thing. Following these imperatives will ensure you remain the most ready, respected, and capable military force in the world, which is what our Nation expects and deserves.



Wast T. Epen

#### APPENDIX F

## NOVEMBER 9, 2020, LETTER TO THE PRESIDENT



SECRETARY OF DEFENSE 1000 DEFENSE PENTAGON WASHINGTON, DC 20301-1000

NOV C S 2020

Mr. President,

It has been a distinct honor to once again serve our great nation and fellow citizens, this time as the  $27^{th}$  Secretary of Defense for the world's premier military force.

I have served these last few years as both Secretary of Defense and Secretary of the Army in full faith to my sworn oath to support and defend the Constitution, and to safeguard the country and its interests, while keeping the Department out of politics and abiding by the values Americans hold dear.

I first took this oath thirty-eight years ago as a Cadet at the United States Military Academy, and many times more since then. I have lived my professional life in accordance with the West Point motto of "Duty, Honor, Country" and have put service to Nation above self as a 21-year Active Duty, Reserve, and National Guard Army officer — in both war and peace, at home and abroad — and as a public servant in the Executive and Legislative branches of government on multiple occasions.

I have been privileged to serve with an outstanding team of military and civilian leaders across the Department of Defense, and alongside the best men and women in uniform the nation has to offer these last few years. Together, we have made solid progress implementing the National Defense Strategy by modernizing the force, improving its readiness and lethality, strengthening ties with allies and partners, and reforming the Department to make it more efficient. We have also made major strides in taking care of our military personnel, spouses, and their families, and launched important initiatives to improve diversity, inclusion, and equity in the Armed Services.

At the same time, we stood up the Space Force and Space Command, recapitalized the nuclear triad, expanded the authorities and resources of Cyber Command, launched a readiness and capabilities renaissance in the Army, and proposed a bold vision for a 500+ ship Navy. As such, I am confident the Defense Department's progress on all of these initiatives has improved the security of the United States and advanced our interests abroad, and that we would prevail in any conflict if called upon to do so.

In addition to these major changes that are underway, I am proud of how the Defense Department handled the following issues in particular:

 Provided full and timely support to the American people in response to COVID-19, while protecting the force and maintaining our military readiness;

#### APPENDIX F

- Strengthened allies and partners, defended international rules and norms, and demonstrated U.S. commitment to confront China's bad behavior in the Indo-Pacific;
- Worked closely with NATO to improve allied readiness, deter Russian adventurism, ensure the enduring defeat of ISIS, and chart a new path forward in Afghanistan;
- Acted decisively to restore deterrence with Iran, curtail Tehran's malign behavior, and help defend and reassure regional partners;
- Brought multiple terrorist leaders to justice and focused counter-terrorism operations abroad against threats to the homeland; and,
- Conducted a Defense Wide Review process and Service reforms that freed up time, money, and manpower to put back into the Department's top priorities.

I serve the country in deference to the Constitution, so I accept your decision to replace me. I step aside knowing there is much we achieved at the Defense Department over the last eighteen months to protect the nation and improve the readiness, capabilities, and professionalism of the joint force, while fundamentally transforming and preparing the military for the future.

I have never been prouder to serve my country than as a Soldier or Civilian in the Department of Defense, especially knowing that the military has the faith, confidence, and support of the American people. Moreover, I will always admire and remain forever proud of the great work our Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen, Marines, Space Professionals, and Civilians do each and every day around the world and here at home to keep America safe.

They are all great patriots who are committed to those values and behaviors that represent the best of the military profession and mark the character and integrity of the Armed Forces the American people respect and admire. I want to thank them for living up to that standard, for honoring their oath to the Constitution, and for their support to me and my leadership team.

Sincerely,

Matt. Epn

#### APPENDIX G

# JANUARY 6, 2021, TWEETS REGARDING THE ASSAULT ON CAPITOL HILL

This afternoon's assault on the US Capitol was appalling and un-American. This is not how citizens of the world's greatest and oldest democracy behave. The perpetrators who committed this illegal act were inspired by partisan misinformation and patently false claims about the election.

This must end now for the good of the republic. I commend Congressional leaders for meeting tonight to complete their Constitutional task of counting the electoral college votes that will affirm Joe Biden as the next president of the United States.

As this transition plays out over the next two weeks, I am confident the U.S. military will stay out of politics, and remain true to its sworn oath to support and defend the Constitution, and the American people, as the most trusted and respected institution in the country.

#### APPENDIX H

# JANUARY 3, 2021, WASHINGTON POST OPINION PIECE AUTHORED BY THE TEN LIVING FORMER SECRETARIES OF DEFENSE

# ALL 10 LIVING FORMER DEFENSE SECRETARIES: INVOLVING THE MILITARY IN ELECTION DISPUTES WOULD CROSS INTO DANGEROUS TERRITORY

Ashton Carter, Dick Cheney, William Cohen, Mark Esper, Robert Gates, Chuck Hagel, James Mattis, Leon Panetta, William Perry, and Donald Rumsfeld are the 10 living former U.S. secretaries of defense.

As former secretaries of defense, we hold a common view of the solemn obligations of the U.S. armed forces and the Defense Department. Each of us swore an oath to support and defend the Constitution against all enemies, foreign and domestic. We did not swear it to an individual or a party.

American elections and the peaceful transfers of power that result are hallmarks of our democracy. With one singular and tragic exception that cost the lives of more Americans than all of our other wars combined, the United States has had an unbroken record of such transitions since 1789, including in times of partisan strife, war, epidemics, and economic depression. This year should be no exception.

#### APPENDIX H

Our elections have occurred. Recounts and audits have been conducted. Appropriate challenges have been addressed by the courts. Governors have certified the results. And the electoral college has voted. The time for questioning the results has passed; the time for the formal counting of the electoral college votes, as prescribed in the Constitution and statute, has arrived.

As senior Defense Department leaders have noted, "there's no role for the U.S. military in determining the outcome of a U.S. election." Efforts to involve the U.S. armed forces in resolving election disputes would take us into dangerous, unlawful, and unconstitutional territory. Civilian and military officials who direct or carry out such measures would be accountable, including potentially facing criminal penalties, for the grave consequences of their actions on our republic.

Transitions, which all of us have experienced, are a crucial part of the successful transfer of power. They often occur at times of international uncertainty about U.S. national security policy and posture. They can be a moment when the nation is vulnerable to actions by adversaries seeking to take advantage of the situation.

Given these factors, particularly at a time when U.S. forces are engaged in active operations around the world, it is all the more imperative that the transition at the Defense Department be carried out fully, cooperatively, and transparently. Acting Defense Secretary Christopher C. Miller and his subordinates—political appointees, officers, and civil servants—are each bound by oath, law, and precedent to facilitate the entry into office of the incoming administration, and to do so wholeheartedly. They must also refrain from any political actions that undermine the results of the election or hinder the success of the new team.

#### APPENDIX H

We call upon them, in the strongest terms, to do as so many generations of Americans have done before them. This final action is in keeping with the highest traditions and professionalism of the U.S. armed forces, and the history of democratic transition in our great country.

#### **CHAPTER 1: FIRST DAYS, EARLY WARNINGS**

- 1. Ali Vitali, "Trump's 'Nuclear Button' Tweet Sparks Backlash," NBC News, January 3, 2018, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/trump-s-nuclear-button-tweet-sparks-backlash-n834321.
- Courtney Kube and Carol E. Lee, "Trump Weighs Barring U.S. Military in South Korea from Bringing Families," NBC News, February 2, 2018, https://www .nbcnews.com/news/world/trump-weighs-barring-u-s-military-south-korea -bringing-families-n844041.

#### **CHAPTER 2: AN ARMY RENAISSANCE**

- Lolita C. Baldor, "Army Misses Recruiting Goal for First Time Since 2005," Military.com, September 21, 2018, https://www.military.com/daily -news/2018/09/21/army-misses-recruiting-goal-first-time-2005.html; https://recruiting.army.mil/pao/facts\_figures.
- Nolan Feeney, "Pentagon: 7 in 10 Youths Would Fail to Qualify for Military Service," Time, June 29, 2014, https://time.com/2938158/youth-fail-to-qualify-military-service.
- 3. https://recruiting.army.mil/pao/facts\_figures.
- 4. Meghann Myers, "Only a Third of the Army's BCTs Are Ready to Deploy. Here's How the Service Plans to Fix That," *Army Times*, May 21, 2018, https://www.armytimes.com/news/your-army/2018/05/21/only-a-third-of-the-armys-bcts-are-ready-to-deploy-heres-how-the-service-plans-to-fix-that.
- Corey Dickstein, "Success of Army's Increase to Basic Infantry Training Fuels More Training for Armor, Cavalry Recruits," Stars and Stripes, January 25, 2019, https:// www.stripes.com/success-of-army-s-increase-to-basic-infantry-training-fuels -more-training-for-armor-cavalry-recruits-1.565863.
- 6. https://www.army.mil/acft.
- Kyle Rempfer, "Senators Ask for Pause on Army's New Fitness Test, Call it 'Premature," Army Times, October 21, 2020, https://www.armytimes.com/news/your-army/2020/10/21/senators-ask-for-pause-on-armys-new-fitness-test-call-it-premature.
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Matthew Beinart, "Army's \$13.5 Billion 'Night Court' Savings in Budget Request Includes Adjustments to JLTV, AMPV," Defense Daily, February 11, 2020, https://www.defensedaily.com/armys-13-5-billion-night-court-savings-budget-request-includes-adjustments-jltv-ampy/army.
- 10. https://talent.army.mil/bcap.

#### CHAPTER 3: WAR WITH IRAN BEGINS IN IRAQ

 Kevin Liptak and Nicole Gaouette, "Trump Withdraws from Iran Nuclear Deal, Isolating Him Further from World," CNN, May 9, 2018, https://edition.cnn.com/2018/05/08/politics/donald-trump-iran-deal -announcement-decision/index.html.

- Spencer Kimball, "Trump Warns Iran Not to Fight the US: 'That Will Be the Official End of Iran,'" CNBC, May 19, 2019, https://www.cnbc.com/2019/05/19 /trump-warns-iran-not-to-threaten-the-us-that-will-be-the-official-end-of-iran .html.
- 3. Luis Martinez and Elizabeth McLaughlin, "US to Send 1,000 Additional Troops to the Middle East as Tensions Escalate with Iran," ABC News, June 17, 2019, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/us-send-1000-additional-troops-middle-east-tensions/story?id=63772858.
- 4. Peter Baker, Eric Schmitt, and Michael Crowley, "An Abrupt Move That Stunned Aides: Inside Trump's Aborted Attack on Iran," New York Times, September 21, 2019, www.nytimes.com/2019/09/21/us/politics/trump-iran-decision.html; Alex Ward, "Trump Confirms He Called Off a Military Strike on Iran," Vox, June 21, 2019, https://www.vox.com/2019/6/21/18700570/trump-iran-attack-drone-twitter.
- Dr. Mark T. Esper, "Senate Armed Services Committee Advance Policy Questions for Dr. Mark T. Esper Nominee for Appointment to be Secretary of Defense," July 2019, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Esper\_APQs \_07-16-19.pdf.

#### CHAPTER 4: CIVILIAN CONTROL AND REFORM OF THE PENTAGON

- 1. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uLz33hukwvE.
- 2. https://www.defense.gov/Our-Story/Combatant-Commands.
- 3. Eric Edelman and Gary Roughead, "Providing for the Common Defense," United States Institute of Peace, November 13, 2018, 47, https://www.usip.org/publications/2018/11/providing-common-defense.
- 4. Ibid., 48.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," January 2018, 1, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf.
- 7. Ibid., 5.
- 8. https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2266872 /secretary-of-defense-mark-t-esper-message-to-the-force-on-accomplishments-in-im.
- Loren Dejonge Schulman, Alice Hunt Friend, and Mara E. Karlin, "Two Cheers for Esper's Plan to Reassert Civilian Control of the Pentagon," *Defense One*, September 9, 2019, https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2019/09/two-cheers-espers-plan -reassert-civilian-control-pentagon/159716.
- 10. David A. Wemer, "Defense Secretary Unveils a New Strategy for Bolstering Allies and Partnerships in a New Era of Great-Power Competition," Atlantic Council, October 20, 2020, www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/defense -secretary-unveils-a-new-strategy-for-bolstering-allies-and-partnerships-in -an-era-of-great-power-competition.

#### **CHAPTER 5: TEHRAN ESCALATES**

- 1. https://missilethreat.csis.org/country/iran/.
- 2. Shawn Snow, "US Withdrawal in Syria is Only a Small Number of Special Operators, Says Trump Administration," *Military Times*, October 7, 2019, https://www.militarytimes.com/flashpoints/2019/10/07/how-the-us-troop-withdrawal-from-northern-syria-could-create-an-isis-resurgence.
- 3. https://www.cnbc.com/video/2019/10/11/def-sec-esper-greatly-disappointed-in-turkeys-incursion-into-syria.html; https://www.cbsnews.com/news/transcript-secretary-of-defense-mark-esper-on-face-the-nation-october-13-2019.

- Times of Israel Staff, "Iran Edging Closer to Nuclear Bomb, Israeli Defense Officials Assess—Report," *Times of Israel*, June 14, 2020, https://www. .timesofisrael.com/iran-edging-closer-to-nuclear-bomb-israeli-defense-officials-assess-report.
- 5. Sawsan Morrar and Sam Stanton, "U.S. Contractor Killed in Iraq, Which Led to Strike on Iranian General, Buried in Sacramento," *Sacramento Bee*, January 9, 2020, https://www.sacbee.com/news/local/article239053173.html.
- 6. Frank Miles, "Trump Orders Attack That Kills Iranian Gen. Qassem Soleimani, Other Military Officials in Baghdad, Pentagon Says," Fox News, January 2, 2020, www.foxnews.com/world/rockets-baghdad-airport-injuries-reported.
- John Bacon, "Photos Reveal Extensive Damage to US Embassy in Baghdad as American Soldiers Rush to Region," USA Today, January 2, 2020, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2020/01/02/us-embassy-baghdad-attack-damage-fort-bragg-deployment/2793781001.
- 8. Yaron Steinbuch, "Iraqi Protesters Storm US Embassy in Baghdad, Shouting 'Death to America,'" *New York Post*, December 31, 2019, https://nypost.com/2019/12/31/hundreds-of-iraqis-attempt-to-storm-us-embassy-in-baghdad.
- 9. Arwa Damon, Jeremy Diamond, Pamela Brown, and Ryan Browne, "Trump Threatens Iran After Protesters Attack US Embassy in Baghdad," CNN, December 31, 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2019/12/31/middleeast/iraq-protests-us-embassy-intl/index.html.
- 10. Ibid.
- "Press Gaggle by Secretary Esper and Chairman Milley, January 2, 2020," Department of Defense, https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts /Transcript/Article/2049496/press-gaggle-by-secretary-esper-and-chairman-milley/.

#### **CHAPTER 6: AMERICA STRIKES**

- Helene Cooper, Eric Schmitt, Maggie Haberman, and Rukmini Callimachi, "As Tensions with Iran Escalated, Trump Opted for Most Extreme Measure," New York Times, January 4, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/04 /us/politics/trump-suleimani.html.
- 2. Manu Raju and Ted Barrett, "Top Democratic Leaders Kept in Dark About Soleimani Attack," CNN, January 3, 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2020/01/03/politics/congress-soleimani-attack/index.html.
- "Press Gaggle with Secretary of Defense Dr. Mark T. Esper and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Mark A. Milley, January 6, 2020," Department of Defense, https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript /Article/2051321/press-gaggle-with-secretary-of-defense-dr-mark-t-esper-and -chairman-of-the-join.
- 4. Katie Rogers, "Trump Says 4 Embassies Had Been Targeted by Iranians," *New York Times*, January 10, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/10/world/middleeast/trump-iran-embassy-attacks.html.
- 5. David Martin, "Who Would Live and Who Would Die: The Inside Story of the Iranian Attack on Al Asad Airbase," CBS News, February 28, 2021, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/iranian-attack-al-asad-air-base-60-minutes-2021-02-28.
- Nathan Strout, "Exclusive: How the Space Force Foiled an Iranian Missile Attack with a Critical Early Warning," C4ISR Net, January 7, 2021, https://www.c4isrnet .com/battlefield-tech/space/2021/01/07/exclusive-how-the-space-force-foiled-an -iranian-missile-attack-with-a-critical-early-warning.
- 7. Martin, "Who Would Live and Who Would Die."

- 8. Ayesha Rascoe, "After Missile Attack by Iran, President Trump Tweets: All Is Well," NPR, January 8, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/01/08/794461182/after -missile-attack-by-iran-trump-tweets-all-is-well.
- New York Times, "Khamenei: Iran Gave U.S. 'Slap on Face,' Calls Missile Strikes
  'Day of God,'" January 17, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/17/world
  /middleeast/iran-ayatollah-khamenei-Friday.html; https://www.reuters.com
  /article/us-iran-khamenei-usa-slap/khamenei-iran-gave-u-s-slap-on-face-calls
  -missile-strikes-day-of-god-idUSKBN1ZG0VV.
- Luis Martinez and Karen Travers, "President Trump Minimizes Concussion-like Injuries in Iraq Attack as Merely 'Headaches,'" ABC News, January 22, 2020, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/president-trump-minimizes-concussion-injuries -iraq-attack-headaches/story?id=68448853.
- 11. Martin, "Who Would Live and Who Would Die."
- 12. https://mfo.org.
- 13. www.globalsecurity.org/military/agency/dod/unified-com.htm.
- "U.S. Central Command Statement on the Realignment of the State of Israel,"
   U.S. Central Command, September 1, 2021, www.centcom.mil/media/statements/ /Statements-View/Article/2762272/us-central-command-statement-on-the-realignment-of-the-state-of-israel.

#### CHAPTER 7: THE POLITICS OF BUILDING A BETTER NAVY

- "Navy Maintenance: Persistent and Substantial Ship and Submarine Maintenance Delays Hinder Efforts to Rebuild Readiness," General Accountability Office, December 4, 2019, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao -20-257t#summary.
- Craig Hooper, "Former Navy Leader Tom Modly Opens Fire on 'Battle Force 2045," Forbes, October 21, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/craighooper/2020/10/21/former-navy-leader-tom-modly-opens-fire-on-battle-force-2045/?sh=4899a0e6d5dc.
- 3. David B. Larter, "All US Navy Destroyers Will Get Hypersonic Missiles, Says Trump's National Security Adviser," Defense News, October 21, 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/naval/2020/10/21/all-us-navy-destroyers-will-get -hypersonic-missiles-trumps-national-security-advisor-says.
- Paul McLeary, "NSA O'Brien's Latest Audible on Navy Plans: Calls for Most Frigates, Faster," Breaking Defense, October 27, 2020, https://breakingdefense .com/2020/10/nsa-obriens-latest-audible-on-navy-plans-calls-for-more-frigates -faster.
- Paul Sonne, "O'Brien's Travels to Swing States Days Before Election Raise Ethics Concerns," Washington Post, October 27, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost .com/national-security/hatch-act-trump-administration-robert-obrien/2020/10 /27/5355c9ee-1894-11eb-bb35-2dcfdab0a345\_story.html.
- 6. Russ Vought and Robert O'Brien, "The Navy Stops Taking on Water," *Wall Street Journal*, December 9, 2020, https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-navy-stops-taking-on-water-11607556845.
- Megan Eckstein, "FY22 Shipbuilding Budget Could Do More to Pave the Way
  for US Navy Fleet Transformation, Experts Say," Defense News, June 14, 2021,
  https://www.defensenews.com/congress/budget/2021/06/14/fy22-shipbuilding
  -budget-could-do-more-to-pave-the-way-for-us-navy-fleet-transformation
  -experts-say/?utm\_source=Sailthru&utm\_medium=email&utm\_campaign
  =DNTV%206.14.21&utm\_term=Editorial%20-%20Defense%20News%20TV.

#### **CHAPTER 8: THE AFGHANISTAN DILEMMA**

- 1. Jacob Pramuk, "What Trump Said About Afghanistan Before He Became President," CNBC, August 21, 2017, https://www.cnbc.com/2017/08/21/what-trump-said-about-afghanistan-before-he-became-president.html.
- "A Timeline of U.S. Troop Levels in Afghanistan Since 2001," Associated Press, September 8, 2019, https://apnews.com/article /fd2ec2085b0b4fd3ae0a3b03c6de9478.
- "Agreement for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan Between the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan Which Is Not Recognized by the United States as a State and Is Known as the Taliban and the United States of America," U.S. State Department, February 29, 2020, https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Agreement-For -Bringing-Peace-to-Afghanistan-02.29.20.pdf.
- 4. Leah Simpson, "Donald Trump Invited the Taliban to Camp David Just Days Before 9/11 Anniversary—but Cancelled the Meeting After They Admitted to Recent Kabul Attack That Killed a US Soldier and 11 Others," *Daily Mail*, September 7, 2019, https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-7439525/President-Trump-cancels-secret-meeting-Taliban-Camp-David-Kabul-attack.html.
- Chandelis Duster, "Taliban Says It Has Resumed Peace Talks with the US," CNN, December 7, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/12/07/politics/us-taliban-peace-talks-resume-doha-qatar/index.html.
- 6. "Agreement for Bringing Peace to Afghanistan."
- 7. Mujib Mashal, "Afghanistan Peace Talks Open in Qatar, Seeking End to Decades of War," *New York Times*, September 12, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/12/world/asia/afghanistan-taliban.html.
- 8. Susannah George and John Hudson, "Pompeo, Taliban Announce Plan to Sign Peace Deal at the End of the Month," February 21, 2020, Washington Post, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/violence-reduction-in-afghanistan-set-to-begin-after-midnight-saturday/2020/02/21/c3df0fb2-547d-11ea-80ce-37a8d4266c09\_story.html.
- 9. Shawn Snow, "Esper Gives Go-ahead to Begin Drawdown of American Forces in Afghanistan," *Military Times*, March 2, 2020, https://www.militarytimes.com/flashpoints/2020/03/02/esper-gives-go-ahead-to-begin-drawdown-of-american-forces-in-afghanistan.

#### CHAPTER 9: COVID—A TRAGIC, EPIC FIGHT

- https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2063275/in-flight-media-availability-by-secretary-esper; https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/21/health/cdc-coronavirus.html.
- 2. Bob Woodward, *Rage* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2020), 230. This was not a direct quote from an individual in the Woodward book. Rather, they are Woodward's words paraphrasing what was conveyed to Trump. The full passage reads: "At the White House that day... chief briefer Beth Sanner told President Trump at that point the intelligence community had a pretty benign take on the coronavirus. 'Just like the flu,' Sanner said in terms of severity. 'We don't think it's as deadly as SARS.' We do not believe this is going to be a global pandemic, she said."
- 3. Ibid., 230.
- "Force Health Protection Guidance for the Novel Coronavirus Outbreak" (memorandum), Defense Department, January 30, 2020, https://media.defense.gov/2020/Jan/31/2002242035/-1/-1/1/Force-Protection-Guidance-for-the-Novel-Coronavirus-Outbreak-Jan-30-2020.pdf.

- "Coronavirus: Timeline," Department of Defense, https://www.defense.gov/ Explore/Spotlight/Coronavirus/DOD-Response-Timeline.
- 6. Hope Hodge Seck, "4 More Military Bases Tapped to House Coronavirus Evacuees," Military.com, February 1, 2020, https://www.military.com/daily-news/2020/02/01/4-more-military-bases-tapped-house-coronavirus-evacuees.html; "Coronavirus: Timeline," Department of Defense.
- 7. Ronn Blitzer, "Pelosi Says 'No' Regrets After Initial Downplaying of Coronavirus Earlier This Year," Fox News, July 13, 2020, https://www.foxnews.com/politics/pelosi-no-regrets-initial-coronavirus.
- 8. Woodward, *Rage*, 246. The words "sick people" are Woodward's paraphrasing, and not a direct quote by Fauci.
- 9. Ibid., 254.
- Helene Cooper and Eric Schmitt, "Defense Secretary Warns Commanders Not to Surprise Trump on Coronavirus," New York Times, March 2, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/02/us/politics/esper-trump-military-coronavirus.html.
- 11. "Hearing to Receive Testimony on the Department of Defense Budget Posture in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2021 and the Future Years Defense Program" (stenographic transcript), Senate Committee on Armed Services, March 4, 2020, https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc /20-13\_03-04-2020.pdf; Ellen Mitchell, "Pentagon Calls NYT Article on Esper and Coronavirus Response 'Dangerous and Inaccurate,'" The Hill, March 3, 2020, https://thehill.com/policy/defense/485735-pentagon-calls-nyt-article-on-esper-and -coronavirus-response-dangerous-and; Mark T. Esper to James M. Inhofe, May 7, 2020, https://media.defense.gov/2020/Jul/14/2002456734/-1/-1/1/secretary-esper-letter -to-senate-armed-services-committee-chairman-james-inhofe-regarding-covid-19.pdf.
- 12. Christopher Klein, "How America Struggled to Bury the Dead During the 1918 Flu Pandemic," History, February 12, 2020, www.history.com/news/spanish -flu-pandemic-dead; Andrews Noymer and Michel Garenne, "The 1918 Influenza Epidemic's Effects on Sex Differentials in Mortality in the United States," *Population and Development Review* 26, no. 3 (2000): 565–81, www.ncbi.nlm .nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2740912.
- 13. It was reported later that two additional Americans likely died from COVID in February 2020. Dennis Romero, "1st U.S. Coronavirus Death Was Weeks Earlier Than Initially Believed," April 22, 2020, NBC News, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/first-u-s-coronavirus-death-happened-weeks-earlier-originally-believed-n1189286.
- 14. Defense Secretary Esper News Conference, C-Span, March 17, 2020, https://www.c-span.org/video/?470442-1/defense-secretary-mark-esper-holds-news-conference; "Defense Department Senior Leaders Brief Reporters on DOD Efforts Regarding COVID-19," Defense Department, April 14, 2020, https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2152052/defense-department-senior-leaders-brief-reporters-on-dod-efforts-regarding-covi.
- 15. https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/03/18/817881133 /u-s-navy-hospital-ships-to-deploy-to-new-york-west-coast; https://www.cnn.com/2020/03/18/us/nyc-coronavirus-updates/index.html.
- 16. Marty Johnson, "Trump Sees USNS *Comfort* Off as It Departs for New York," The Hill, March 28, 2020, the hill.com/homenews/administration/489998-trump-sees-usns-comfort-off-as-it-departs-for-new-york.
- 17. Lauren Egan, "'70,000-Ton Message of Hope': Trump Sees Off Navy Hospital Ship as It Heads for NYC," NBC News, March 28, 2020, www.nbcnews.com/politics/white-house/70-000-ton-message-hope-trump-sees-navy-hospital-ship-n1171256.

- "President Trump at USNS Comfort Send Off Ceremony," C-SPAN, March 28, 2020, www.c-span.org/video/?470788-1/president-trump-considers-quarantine-york-jersey-connecticut.
- Meghann Myers, "Exclusive: Esper, on His Way Out, Says He Was No Yes Man," Military Times, November 9, 2020, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your -military/2020/11/09/exclusive-esper-on-his-way-out-says-he-was-no-yes-man.
- 20. Woodward, Rage, 352.
- 21. "Javits Center Is Now the Country's Largest Hospital," Yahoo News, April 6, 2020, www.news.yahoo.com/javits-center-now-countrys-largest-094246573 .html; C. Todd Lopez, "Corps of Engineers Converts NYC's Javits Center into Hospital," Department of Defense, April 1, 2020, www.defense.gov/Explore /News/Article
  - /Article/2133514/corps-of-engineers-converts-nycs-javits-center-into-hospital.
- 22. "USACE COVID-19 Response Efforts," U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, May 29, 2020, www.usace.army.mil/Coronavirus; Terri Moon Cronk, "Corps of Engineers Takes On 28 COVID-19 Bed Facilities," Department of Defense, April 17, 2020, www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article/Article/2154305/corps-of-engineers -takes-on-28-covid-19-bed-facilities.
- 23. Reuters, "Trump Issues Guidelines on '15 Days to Slow the Spread," Yahoo News, March 16, 2020, https://news.yahoo.com/trump-issues-guidelines-15 -days-205932496.html.
- 24. Leo Shane III and Howard Altman, "SecDef Issues Guidelines for How Troops Will Start Wearing Face Coverings in Public to Prevent COVID-19 Spread," Military Times, April 5, 2020, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/pentagon-congress/2020/04/05/troops-to-start-wearing-face-masks-in-public-to-prevent-coronavirus-spread.
- 25. Final Report, Command Investigation Concerning Chain of Command Actions with Regard to COVID-19 Onboard USS Theodore Roosevelt (CVN 71), www.secnav.navy.mil/foia/readingroom/SitePages/Home.aspx?RootFolder = %2Ffoia%2Freadingroom%2FHotTopics%2FTR%20INVESTIGATION&Folder CTID=0x012000C9F89F68DF40E744A067873ECF6220C0&View=%7B854 CB8F6-5C90-46E6-A4A1-11FD0F9B23C6%7D.
- C. Todd Lopez, "Navy: Former USS Theodore Roosevelt Commander Will Not Be Reinstated," Department of Defense, June 19, 2020, www.defense.gov/Explore /News/Article/Article/2226839/navy-former-uss-theodore-roosevelt-commander -will-not-be-reinstated.
- 27. Jamie McIntyre, "As Pentagon Prepares for 'New Normal,' It Shows Dramatic Effect of Early Use of Strict Safety Protocols," *Washington Examiner*, May 29, 2020, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/policy/defense-national-security/as-pentagon-prepares-for-new-normal-it-shows-dramatic-effect-of-early-use-of-strict-safety-protocols.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. Chris Cillizza, "The Top 10 Women Joe Biden Might Choose as His VP," CNN, April 9, 2020, https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/09/politics/joe-biden-vp-vice-president-pick/index.html; Jon Levine, "The Odds on Who Joe Biden Will Pick as His Female Vice President Candidate," New York Post, April 11, 2020, https://nypost.com/2020/04/11/here-are-top-contenders-for-joe-bidens-vice-presidential-candidate; Corey Dickstein, "Senate Democrats Rip Pentagon's Coronavirus Response in Letter to Esper," Stars and Stripes, April 28, 2020, https://www.stripes.com/news/us/senate-democrats-rip-pentagon-s-coronavirus-response-in-letter-to-esper-1.627734.

- 30. Associated Press, "Esper, in First Trip Since March, Defends Antivirus Efforts," CBS News, May 7, 2020, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/defense-secretary-mark-esper-in-first-trip-since-march-defends-antivirus-efforts.
- 31. Rebecca Kheel, "Esper Escalates War of Words with Warren, Democratic Senators," The Hill, May 8, 2020, https://thehill.com/policy/defense/496821-esper-escalates -war-of-words-with-warren-democratic-senators; Esper to Inhofe, May 7, 2020.
- 32. Thomas Burke, Chesley Dycus, Michael E. O'Hanlon, Eric Reid, and Jessica Worst, "COVID-19 and Military Readiness: Preparing for the Long Game," Brookings, April 22, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/04/22/covid-19-and-military-readiness-preparing-for-the-long-game.
- 33. https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/30/politics/fauci-states-federal-government -coronavirus-cnnty/index.html.
- 34. Patricia Kime, "COVID-19 Cases Reaching Record Highs in Military, Among Veterans," Military.com, November 4, 2020, https://www.military.com/daily-news/2020/11/04/covid-19-cases-reaching-record-highs-military-among-veterans.html; Ryan Morgan, "8th US Service Member Dies of COVID-19," American Military News, October 1, 2020, https://americanmilitarynews.com/2020/10/8th-us-service-member-dies-of-covid-19; McIntyre, "As Pentagon Prepares for 'New Normal'"; Associated Press, "Esper, in First Trip Since March."
- 35. Robert Burns, "Esper: Pentagon Ready for Any New Wave of Coronavirus," Yahoo News, May 7, 2020, https://news.yahoo.com/esper-first-trip-since-march -041205334.html.
- 36. "Evaluation of the TRICARE Program: FY20 Report to Congress," Military Health System, June 29, 2020, www.health.mil/Military-Health-Topics/Access-Cost -Quality-and-Safety/Health-Care-Program-Evaluation/Annual-Evaluation-of-the -TRICARE-Program.
- 37. "About DODEA Schools Worldwide," Department of Defense Education Activity, https://www.dodea.edu/aboutDoDEA/today.cfm#:~:text=Did%20you%20 know?%20%20%20%20%20%2021,458%20%201%20more%20rows.
- 38. Amy Bushatz, "Military Child Care," Military.com, www.military.com/spouse /military-life/military-resources/military-child-care.html#:~:text=DoD%20 Child%20Care%20Centers%20The%20Defense%20Department%20 oversees, Child%20Development%20Centers%20(CDCs)%20on%20military %20installation%20worldwide.
- 39. Tom Bowman, "U.S. Military Is Sending Medical Staff to COVID-19 Hotspots," NPR, July 13, 2020, https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/07/13/890553905/u-s-military-is-sending-medical-staff-to-covid-19-hotspots.

#### CHAPTER 10: OPERATION WARP SPEED

- "Fact Sheet: Explaining Operation Warp Speed," Department of Health and Human Services, December 14, 2020, https://web.archive.org/web/20201219231756 /https://www.hhs.gov/coronavirus/explaining-operation-warp-speed/index .html.
- Dan Diamond, "The Crash Landing of 'Operation Warp Speed," Politico, January 17, 2021, www.politico.com/news/2021/01/17/crash-landing-of-operation-warp-speed-459892.
- 3. Haley Britzky, "Leaked Pentagon Memo Warns of 'Real Possibility' of COVID-19 Resurgence, Vaccine Not Coming Until Summer 2021," Task & Purpose, May 19, 2020, www.taskandpurpose.com/news/coronavirus-vaccine-pentagon-memo.
- 4. Kathy Katella, "Comparing the COVID-19 Vaccines: How Are They Different?"

- Yale Medicine, December 17, 2021, https://www.yalemedicine.org/news/covid-19 -vaccine-comparison.
- 5. Bill Whitaker, "How the United States Plans to Increase the Pace of COVID-19 Vaccinations," CBS News, February 28, 2021, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/covid-vaccine-shots-in-arms-60-minutes-2021-02-28.
- Anne Flaherty and Sasha Pezenik, "'The Mess We Inherited': Biden Leans Heavily on Trump's 'Warp Speed' but Won't Give Credit," ABC News, March 11, 2021, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/mess-inherited-biden-leans-heavily-trumps-warp-speed/story?id=76186823.
- Peter Aitken, "Operation Warp Speed Doc: 90% of Biden Vaccine Rollout Plan Was Same as Trump's," Fox News, March 21, 2021, www.foxnews.com/politics/operation-warp-speed-doc-90-of-biden-vaccine-rollout-plan-was-same-as-trumps.
- 8. Flaherty and Pezenik, "'The Mess We Inherited."
- 9. Samuel Chamberlain, "Fauci Says Operation Warp Speed 'Will Go Down Historically' as 'Highly Successful,'" Fox News, December 22, 2020, https://www.foxnews.com/health/anthony-fauci-covid-vaccine-operation-warp-speed-success.

#### **CHAPTER 11: DESPERATE MEASURES**

- "Trump Alarms Venezuela with Talk of a 'Military Option,'" New York Times, August 12, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/12/world/americas/trump-venezuela-military.html.
- Marie-Danielle Smith, "Canada Introduces New Sanctions on Venezuelan Regime in Wake of Devastating Report on Crimes Against Humanity," *National Post*, May 30, 2018, https://nationalpost.com/news/politics/canada-introduces-new-sanctions-on-venezuelan-regime-in-wake-of-devastating-report-on-crimes-against-humanity.
- 3. "Trump Alarms Venezuela With Talk of a 'Military Option."
- 4. John Bolton, *The Room Where It Happened* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2020), 248–49.
- 5. Joshua Berlinger, "As Guaido Admits He Needs More Military Support, Trump Warns of Worse to Come in Venezuela," CNN, May 2, 2019, https://www.cnn.com/2019/05/02/americas/venezuela-maduro-guaido-intl/index.html.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Bolton, The Room Where It Happened, 254-55, 261.
- 8. "Trump Threatens 'Full' Embargo on Cuba over Venezuela Security Support," Reuters, April 30, 2019, www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics-trump-tweet-idUSKCN1S62PD.
- 9. Bolton, The Room Where It Happened, 274.
- 10. Andrew O'Reilly, "Trump Meets with Venezuelan Opposition Leader Guaidó at White House," Fox News, February 5, 2020, https:// www.foxnews.com/politics/trump-venezuelan-opposition-guaido-white-house. See also Katie Pavlich, "After SOTU Surprise, President Trump Welcomes Juan Guaido to the White House," Town Hall, February 5, 2020, https://townhall.com/tipsheet/katiepavlich/2020/02/05/after-sotu-president-trump-welcomes-juan-guiado-to-the-white-house-n2560791.
- 11. Joshua Goodman and Scott Smith, "Ex-Green Beret Claims He Led Foiled Raid into Venezuela," *U.S. News*, May 4, 2020, https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2020-05-03/venezuela-says-it-foiled-attack-by-boat-on-main-port-city.
- John R. Bolton, "U.S. Efforts to Stop the Spread of Weapons of Mass Destruction," State Department Archive, June 4, 2003, https://2001-2009.state.gov/t/us/rm/21247.html.

- 13. Al Goodman, "Official: Spain Perplexed by Scud Decision," CNN, December 11, 2002, https://edition.cnn.com/2002/WORLD/europe/12/11/spain.ship.reax.
- "Democratic Transition Framework for Venezuela," State Department, March 31, 2020, https://2017-2021.state.gov/democratic-transition-framework-for-venezuela /index.html.
- 15. Jim Garamone, "Trump Visits Southern Command for Briefing on Campaign Against Drugs," Defense Department, July 10, 2020, www.defense.gov/Explore /News/Article/Article/2270397/trump-visits-southern-command-for-briefing-on-campaign-against-drugs.
- 16. Michel Martin, "How Do Illegal Drugs Cross the U.S.-Mexico Border?" NPR, April 6, 2019, https://www.npr.org/2019/04/06/710712195/how-do-illegal-drugs-cross-the-u-s-mexico-border.
- 17. Jonathan Landay and Frank Jack Daniel, "Trump Plan to Label Mexican Cartels as Terrorists May Backfire, Mexico, Experts Warn," Reuters, November 27, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-mexico-cartels-idUSKBN1Y11U2.
- 18. Sheyla Urdaneta, Anatoly Kurmanaev, and Isayen Herrera, "Venezuela, Once an Oil Giant, Reaches the End of an Era," *New York Times*, October 7, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/07/world/americas/venezuela-oil-economy-maduro.html.
- 19. Patricia Laya and Ben Bartenstein, "Iran Is Hauling Gold Bars Out of Venezuela's Almost-Empty Vaults," Bloomberg, April 30, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-04-30/iran-is-hauling-gold-bars-out-of-venezuela-s-almost-empty-vaults. See also Varun Hukeri, "Iran Sends Oil to Venezuela Despite American Sanctions," Daily Caller, May 18, 2020, https://dailycaller.com/2020/05/18/iran-oil-venezuela-american-sanctions.
- Parisa Hafezi, "Iran, Venezuela in 'Axis of Unity' Against U.S.," Reuters, July 2, 2007, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-venezuela -idUSDAH23660020070702.
- Scott Neuman, "U.S. Seizes Iranian Fuel from 4 Tankers Bound for Venezuela," NPR, August 14, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/08/14/902532689/u-s-seizes-iranian-fuel-from-4-tankers-bound-for-venezuela.
- 22. Pamela Falk, "U.N. Security Council Votes Not to Extend Arms Embargo Against Iran," CBS News, August 14, 2020, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/iran-arms-embargo-u-n-security-council-votes-not-to-extend-embargo-indefinitely.
- Eric Schmitt and Julie Turkewitz, "Navy Warship's Secret Mission off West Africa Aims to Help Punish Venezuela," New York Times, December 22, 2020, https:// www.nytimes.com/2020/12/22/us/politics/navy-cape-verde-venezuela.html.
- 24. Ibid.
- Vasco Cotovio and Holly Yan, "Alex Saab, Alleged Financier for Venezuela's President, Is Extradited to the US and Due in Court Monday," CNN, October 17, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/10/17/americas/alex-saab-venezuela-cape-verde-extradition/index.html.

#### CHAPTER 12: THE REPUBLIC WOBBLES

- "Donald Trump Phone Call Transcript with Governors after Protests: 'You Have to Dominate' and 'Most of You Are Weak,'" Rev, June 1, 2020, https://www.rev.com/blog/transcripts/donald-trump-phone-call-transcript-with-governors-george-floyd-protests.
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Ibid.

- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Ibid.

#### CHAPTER 13: A WALK IN THE PARK

 "FY2021 Defense Budget Request: An Overview," Congressional Research Service, February 20, 2020, https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/IN11224.pdf.

#### **CHAPTER 14: HARD DAYS AND LONG NIGHTS**

- Office of Inspector General, Department of the Interior, "Review of U.S. Park Police Actions at Lafayette Park," June 8, 2021, www.oversight.gov/sites/default/files/oig -reports/DOI/SpecialReviewUSPPActionsAtLafayetteParkPublic.pdf.
- 2. Grace Segers, "Protestors in D.C. Topple Statue of Confederate General," CBS News, June 20, 2020, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/protesters-washington-dc-topple-statue-confederate-brigadier-general-albert-pike.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. John E. Morrison and Larry L. Meliza, "Foundations of the After Action Review Process" Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences, July 1999, https://apps.dtic.mil/docs/citations/ADA368651.pdf.
- Tom Vanden Brook, "Defense Secretary Esper Says Beirut Blast Probably an Accident, Breaking with Trump," USA Today, August 5, 2020, www.usatoday.com /story/news/politics/2020/08/05/mark-esper-breaks-trump-says-beirut-blast-likely -accident/3302236001.

#### **CHAPTER 15: MAKING LEMONADE**

- Robin Emmott, "Germany Commits to NATO Spending Goal by 2031 for First Time," Reuters, November 7, 2019, www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-nato/germany-commits-to-nato-spending-goal-by-2031-for-first-time-idUSKBN1XH1IK; Adam Taylor, "Germany Finally Pledges to Increase Military Spending to NATO Levels, but Trump Still Won't Be Happy," Washington Post, November 8, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2019/11/08/germany-finally-pledges-increase-military-spending-nato-levels-trump-still-wont-be-happy.
- Allan Smith, "Trump Calls Trudeau 'Two-Faced' After Hot Mic Catches NATO Leaders Speaking Candidly," NBC News, December 4, 2019, www.nbcnews.com /politics/donald-trump/trump-calls-trudeau-two-faced-after-hot-mic-catches -nato-n1095351.
- 3. Zachary Cohen, Kaitlan Collins, Kevin Liptak, Vivian Salama, and Jim Acosta, "Pentagon Chief on Shaky Ground with White House After Breaking with Trump over Protest Response," CNN, June 3, 2020, www.cnn.com/2020/06/03/politics/esper-insurrection-act-protests/index.html.
- "Media Availability with Secretary Esper, July 24, 2019," Defense Department, https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/1915743 /media-availability-with-secretary-esper.
- Luis Martinez, "New Pentagon Guidelines Reaffirm to Top Brass That It's OK to Talk to Press," ABC News, July 26, 2019, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/pentagon-guidelines-reaffirm-top-brass-talk-press/story?id=64597251.
- 6. Jennifer Jacobs, "Trump Weighs Replacing Esper at Pentagon After November Election," Bloomberg, August 8, 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-08-12/trump-weighs-replacing-esper-at-pentagon-after-november-election.

#### CHAPTER 17: PRIDE, PROMOTIONS, AND POLITICS

- 1. "Remarks by Secretary Esper in a Press Gaggle, Nov. 25, 2019," Defense Department, https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2026000/remarks-by-secretary-esper-in-a-press-gaggle.
- Carol E. Lee and Courtney Kube, "White House Officials Sent Document to Pentagon Criticizing Vindman After Impeachment Testimony," NBC News, July 15, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/military/white-house-officials -sent-document-pentagon-criticizing-vindman-after-impeachment-n1233613.
- 3. Celine Castronuovo, "Ben Carson Notes Reveal He's 'Not Happy' with White House Official: Report," The Hill, September 25, 2020, https://www.thehill.com/homenews/administration/518303-ben-carson-notes-reveal-hes-not-happy-with-white-house-official.
- 4. Allum Bokhari, "Democrats to Use Pentagon-Funded AI System to Target Pro-Trump Narratives Online," Breitbart, May 2, 2020, https://www.breitbart.com /tech/2020/05/04/gen-stanley-mcchrystal-advising-democrat-pacs-online-fight -against-trump.
- Isaac Stanley-Becker, "Technology Once Used to Combat ISIS Propaganda Is Enlisted by Democratic Group to Counter Trump's Coronavirus Messaging," Washington Post, May 1, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/technology-once-used-to-combat-isis-propaganda-is-enlisted-by-democratic-group-to-counter-trumps-coronavirus-messaging/2020/05/01/6bed5f70-8a5b-11ea-ac8a-fe9b8088e101\_story.html.

#### **CHAPTER 18: LOST CAUSES AND IMPORTANT ONES**

- 1. "See the Stance Candidate Trump Took on Confederate Flag Back in 2015," CNN, www.cnn.com/videos/politics/2020/07/07/trump-confederate-flag-museum-2015 -comment-newday-vpx.cnn.
- Jeanine Santucci, "Trump Says He Won't Consider Renaming Military Bases Named for Confederate Generals," USA Today, June 10, 2020, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2020/06/10/trump-opposed-renaming-military-bases-named-confederate-leaders/5336093002.
- "Actions for Improving Diversity and Inclusion in the Department of Defense" (memorandum), Defense Department, June 19, 2020, media.defense.gov/2020 /Jun/22/2002319394/-1/-1/1/Actions-for-Improving-Diversity-and-Inclusion-in -the-DOD.pdf.
- Secretary of Defense Memorandum, "Career Enhancement of Pregnant U.S. Service Members," November 3, 2020, https://dacowits.defense.gov/Portals/48/ODEI%20 RFI%2013%20--%20Attachment%201%20CAREER%20ENHANCEMENT%20 OF%20PREGNANT%20U\_S\_%20SERVICE%20MEMBERS.pdf.
- "Immediate Actions to Address Diversity, Inclusion, and Equal Opportunity in the Military Services" (memorandum), Defense Department, July 14, 20202, media .defense.gov/2020/Jul/15/2002457268/-1/-1/1/Immediate-Actions-to-Address -Diversity-Inclusion-Equal-Opportunity-in-Military-Services.pdf.
- 6. "Public Display or Depiction of Flags in the Department of Defense" (memorandum), Defense Department, July 16, 2020, media.defense.gov/2020 /Jul/17/2002458783/-1/-1/1/200717-Flag-Memo-DTD-200716-final.pdf.
- 7. Kaitlan Collins and Betsy Klein, "Trump Erupted over Esper's De Facto Ban on Confederate Flag, Sources Say," CNN, July 24, 2020, www.cnn.com/2020/07/24/politics/trump-erupted-esper-defacto-ban-on-confederate-flag/index.html.
- 8. "SecDef Year in Review," Defense Visual Information Distribution Service, July 1, 2020, www.dvidshub.net/video/758925/secdef-year-review.

9. Barbara Starr, "Esper in Crisis Management Mode amid Turmoil of Trump's Reelection Campaign," CNN, July 23, 2020, www.cnn.com/2020/07/22/politics/esper-crisis-management-trump/index.html.

#### CHAPTER 19: CHINA, CHINA, CHINA

- Eric Schmitt, "Amendment Killed, Way Is Cleared for China Trade Bill," New York Times, September 14, 2000, https://www.nytimes.com/2000/09/14/world/amendment-killed-way-is-cleared-for-china-trade-bill.html.
- Donald Trump, "National Security Strategy," December 18, 2017, https:// nssarchive.us/national-security-strategy-2017.
- 3. Reuters, "Trump Calls U.S.-China Relationship 'Best It's Ever Been," Yahoo News, January 15, 2020, www.yahoo.com/lifestyle/trump-calls-u-china-relationship -203719362.html?guccounter=1&guce\_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cu Z29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce\_referrer\_sig =AQAAAJUpCJBKf3BM01 ZSp8DB5T4WUMMu.
- 4. "National Security Strategy of the United States of America," December 2017, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS -Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf.
- Sherisse Pham, "How Much Has the US Lost from China's IP Theft?" CNN Business, March 23, 2018, https://www.money.cnn.com/2018/03/23/technology /china-us-trump-tariffs-ip-theft/index.html.
- Rajeswari Pillai Rajagopalan, "The Danger of China's Maritime Aggression amid COVID-19," The Diplomat, April 10, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/the -danger-of-chinas-maritime-aggression-amid-covid-19.
- Jeremy Page, Carol E. Lee, and Gordon Lubold, "President Pledges No Militarization in Disputed Islands," Wall Street Journal, September 25, 2015, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-completes-runway-on-artificial-island-in-south-china-sea-1443184818.
- 8. Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2020: Annual Report to Congress," https://media.defense.gov/2020/Sep/01/2002488689/-1/-1/1/2020-DOD-China-Military-Power-Report-final.pdf.
- 9. Trump, "National Security Strategy."
- "Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America," January 2018, https://www.nssarchive.us/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/2018\_NDS.pdf.
- 11. Matthew Lee, "US Tells Russia It Won't Rejoin Open Skies Arms Control Pact," Associated Press, May 27, 2021, www.apnews.com/article/donald-trump-europe-russia-government-and-politics-69038e96de8488f2c759b126c27d1366.
- 12. Brad Lendon, "China Has Built the World's Largest Navy. Now What's Beijing Going to Do with It?" CNN, March 5, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/03/05/china/china-world-biggest-navy-intl-hnk-ml-dst/index.html.
- 13. "China Naval Modernization: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities—Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, January 27, 2021, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL33153.pdf.
- 14. Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China, 2020."
- Frederico Bartels, "China's Defense Spending Is Larger than It Looks," Defense One, March 25, 2020, www.defenseone.com/ideas/2020/03/chinas-defense -spending-larger-it-looks/164060.
- 16. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "Review of Maritime Transport 2018," https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/rmt2018\_en.pdf.

- Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Report of the China Power Project," December 1, 2021, https://chinapower.csis.org/tag/shipbuilding.
- "Secretary of Defense Speech: As Prepared Remarks by Secretary of Defense Mark
  T. Esper at the Munich Security Conference, Feb. 15, 2020," www.defense.gov
  /News/Speeches/Speech/Article/2085577/as-prepared-remarks-by-secretary-of
  -defense-mark-t-esper-at-the-munich-security.
- 19. Gerry Shih, "China Launches Combat Drills in Taiwan Strait, Warns U.S. Not to 'Play with Fire," Washington Post, September 18, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/china-launches-combat-drills-in-taiwan-strait-warns-us-not-to-play-with-fire/2020/09/18/6ff46a7e-f977-11ea-85f7-5941188a98cd\_story.html.
- 20. Ben Westcott, "Chinese President Xi Jinping Tells Troops to Focus on 'Preparing for War,'" CNN, October 14, 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2020/10/14/asia/xi-jinping-taiwan-us-esper-intl-hnk/index.html.

#### CHAPTER 20: AMERICA'S STRATEGIC ADVANTAGE

- 1. "Guidance from the Commander, U.S. Forces Japan," https://www.usfj.mil/About-USFJ.
- "Burden Sharing: Benefits and Costs Associated with the U.S. Military Presence in Japan and South Korea," Government Accountability Office, March 2021, https:// www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-270.pdf; John A. Tirpak, "US Pays Most of Shared Defense Costs with Japan, South Korea," Air Force Magazine, March 17, 2021, https://www .airforcemag.com/u-s-pays-most-of-shared-defense-costs-with-japan-south-korea.
- 3. James R. Holmes, "Defend the First Island Chain," *Proceedings of the U.S. Naval Institute* 140, no. 4, April 2014, https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2014/april/defend-first-island-chain.
- 4. Christine Kim and Ben Blanchard, "China, South Korea Agree to Mend Ties After THAAD Standoff," Reuters, October 30, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-missiles-idUSKBN1D003G.
- 5. Troy Stangarone, "The US and South Korea Need a Stopgap SMA," The Diplomat, April 1, 2020, https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/the-us-and-south-korea-need-a-stopgap-sma; Robert Burns and Matthew Lee, "U.S. and South Korea Agree on Cost-Sharing Deal for Troops," Associated Press, March 7, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/seoul-south-korea-military-affairs-asia-east-asia-b2216eea05c7a9d3683cb48c9ae83ada.
- Japan News, "Who Is Moon Jae In? Moon's Reunification Dream Raises Alarm," *Yomiuri Shimbun*, April 18, 2017, https://web.archive.org/web/20170418164630 /http://the-japan-news.com/news/article/0003627269.

### **CHAPTER 21: UNREST IN THE NORTHWEST**

- Don Bishop, "White House Boosts 5G with DoD Spectrum-Sharing Agreement," AGL Media Group, August 11, 2020, https://www.aglmediagroup.com/white -house-boosts-5g-with-dod-spectrum-sharing-agreement.
- 2. Mark Guarino, Katie Shepherd, and Griff Witte, "Unrest in Chicago and Portland Shows America's Summer of Protest Is Far from Over," *Washington Post*, August 10, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/unrest-in-chicago-and-portland-shows-americas-summer-of-protest-is-far-from-over/2020/08/10/087f48ba-db4e-11ea-8051-d5f887d73381\_story.html.
- General James H. Dickinson, "US Space Command's mission: 'Preparing for the War Not Yet Fought,'" The Hill, April 19, 2021, https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/549008-us-space-commands-mission-preparing-for-the-war-not-yet-fought.

#### **CHAPTER 22: OCTOBER SURPRISES**

- Russ Buettner, Susanne Craig, and Mike McIntire, "Long-Concealed Records Show Trump's Chronic Losses and Years of Tax Avoidance," New York Times, September 27, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/09/27/us/donald-trump-taxes.html.
- 2. Ali Vitali, Kasie Hunt, and Frank Thorp V, "Trump Referred to Haiti and African Nations as 'Shithole' Countries," NBC News, January 11, 2018, www.nbcnews .com/politics/white-house/trump-referred-haiti-african-countries-shithole -nations-n836946.
- 3. Michele Barbero, "France Bids Adieu to Its Military Mission in West Africa," *Foreign Policy*, July 7, 2021, www.foreignpolicy.com/2021/07/07/france-military -leaving-west-africa-colonialism-macron.
- 4. Helene Cooper, "Trump Orders All American Troops Out of Somalia," *New York Times*, December 4, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/04/world/africa/trump-somalia-troop-withdrawal.html.
- "A Timeline of U.S. Troop Levels in Afghanistan Since 2001," Associated Press, September 8, 2019, https://apnews.com/article/fd2ec2085b0b4fd3ae0a3b03c6de9478.
- 6. "US to reduce troops in Afghanistan to '2,500 by early next year," Al Jazeera, October 7, 2020, www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/10/7/us-set-to-reduce-troops -in-afghanistan-to-2500-by-next-year.
- 7. Ryan Browne, "White House National Security Adviser Takes Shot at Top General in Open Rift on Afghanistan," CNN, October 16, 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2020/10/16/politics/afghanistan-robert-obrien-mark-milley/index.html.
- 8. Carol E. Lee and Courtney Kube, "O'Brien Confirms Trump Ordered Pentagon to Cut U.S. troops in Afghanistan to 2,500 by Early 2021," NBC News, October 16, 2020, www.nbcnews.com/news/military/o-brien-confirms-trump-ordered -pentagon-cut-u-s-troops-n1243740.

#### **CHAPTER 23: ENDGAME**

- 1. Courtney Kube and Carol E. Lee, "Long at Odds with Trump, Defense Secretary Esper Has Prepared a Resignation Letter, Defense Officials Say," NBC News, November 5, 2020, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/donald-trump/long-odds-trump-defense-secretary-esper-has-prepared-resignation-letter-n1245846.
- 2 Ibid
- 3. Lara Seligman and Daniel Lippman, "Trump Expected to Keep Esper at the Pentagon Despite Clashes," *Politico*, November 7, 2020, https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/07/trump-esper-stay-pentagon-434941.
- 4. Jacob Knutson, "U.S. Flies B-52 Bombers over Persian Gulf as Show of Force Against Iran," Axios, December 30, 2020, www.axios.com/iran-us-bomber -mission-persian-gulf-fab2b01d-df44-4afe-a147-8d7ca38ba134.html.

#### **EPILOGUE**

- Katie Bo Williams, "Trump Officials Deliver Plan to Split Up Cyber Command, NSA," Defense One, December 19, 2020, https://www.defenseone.com/policy/2020/12/trump-officials-deliver-plan-split-cyber-command-nsa/170913.
- Meghann Myers, "Exclusive: Esper, on His Way Out, Says He Was No Yes Man," Military Times, November 9, 2020, https://www.militarytimes.com/news/your -military/2020/11/09/exclusive-esper-on-his-way-out-says-he-was-no-yes-man.
- 3. Ashton Carter et. al., "All 10 Living Former Defense Secretaries: Involving the Military in Election Disputes Would Cross into Dangerous Territory," Washington

- *Post*, January 3, 2021, www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/10-former-defense -secretaries-military-peaceful-transfer-of-power/2021/01/03/2a23d52e -4c4d-11eb-a9f4-0e668b9772ba\_story.tl?fbclid=IwAR0qVwPvXlAO9ldruGwdDP gDb2OgBvCIEAgRYw2nnoi40BZPqtt\_Rh4rZwg.
- 4. Sonam Sheth, "Trump's Former National Security Advisor Says the President Should Impose Martial Law to Force New Elections in Battleground States," Business Insider, December 18, 2020, www.businessinsider.com/michael-flynn-trump-military-martial-law-overturn-election-2020-12.

#### APPENDIX B: JUNE 24, 2019, INITIAL MESSAGE TO THE DEPARTMENT

 "Acting SecDef Esper's First Message to Pentagon," USNI News, June 24, 2019, https://news.usni.org/2019/06/24/acting-secdef-espers-first-message-to-pentagon#:~:text=The%20following%20is%20Acting%20Secretary%20of%20Defense%20Mark,alongside%20you%20as%20the%20Acting%20Secretary%20of%20Defense.

# APPENDIX C: JUNE 2, 2020, MESSAGE TO THE DEPARTMENT—SUPPORT TO CIVIL AUTHORITIES

1. "Message to the Department—Support to Civil Authorities" (memorandum), Defense Department, June 2, 2020, media.defense.gov/2020/Jun/03/2002309686 /-1/-1/1/Message-to-the-Department-on-Support-to-Civil-Authorities.pdf.